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Air Docket
Environmental Protection Agency
Mail Code: 6102T



1200 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW



Washington, DC 20460
Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs
Office of Management and Budget (OMB)
725 17th Street, NW
Washington, DC 20503
Attn: Desk Officer for EPA
Attn: Docket ID No. OAR-2003-0049 
March 3, 2004
Dear Administrator Leavitt:

On behalf of the Association of Metropolitan Planning Organizations, we would like to offer the following comments to the record regarding EPA’s Information Collection Request (ICR) 
for the estimated additional burden for demonstrating conformity to the new 8-hour ozone and PM2.5 ambient air quality standards.  From our findings obtained by polling MPOs, we make the following comments:
 
· MPOs appear to have been left out of the process EPA followed to develop the burden estimates in the NPRM.  To date, we have not heard from one that was contacted on this subject.  This has plainly led to EPA’s underestimate of the cost and time burden.  
· All MPOs contacted by AMPO believe that EPA’s estimated conformity burden of $16,325 in cost and 325 hours per year in staff time per nonattainment area is significantly underestimated. 
· It appears EPA’s burden estimates assume MPOs are doing conformity only on the statutory schedule for Transportation Improvement Programs (TIPs) and Transportation Plans, which is once every three years.  In reality, many MPOs perform conformity analyses one or more times per year.  Reasons include conformity triggers, SIP updates, TIP or Transportation Plan amendments, and new models.  For example, the North Central Texas Council of Governments in Arlington, Texas, performs one conformity analysis per year as a result of TxDOT's Unified Transportation Plan and TIP modifications.  The Southeastern Wisconsin Regional Planning Commission in Waukesha, Wisconsin performed four conformity determinations in the past year.  
· AMPO believes EPA underestimates the effort and staff time involved in the interagency consultation process.  Coordination among the many agencies with transportation and air quality responsibilities within a nonattainment area requires a significant amount of staff time.  New agencies will be involved in metropolitan areas that have different nonattainment boundaries than they did under the one-hour ozone standard.  In addition, some nonattainment areas encompass more than one state that significantly increases the number of agencies involved in the process.  Staff from upper management positions are heavily involved in the interagency process, which increases staff costs associated with conformity. 
· If an MPO is failing conformity after the first round of travel and emissions modeling the amount of staff time dedicated to conformity increases significantly.  Interest from the public, press, and other agencies is heightened. Briefings are required, meetings must be planned and held, and additional scenarios must be developed to meet the conformity emission tests.  The amount of effort varies according to the severity of the problem.  
· The additional 
· burden of performing conformity for the new PM2.5 standard will be higher than that for the 8-hour ozone standard because there are no existing procedures for PM2.5 conformity analysis and the process is unfamiliar to all MPOs.  There are too many unknowns at this time to make a reasonable estimate of the cost of performing a PM2.5 conformity analysis.
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Determining the additional burden resulting from implementation of the 8-hour ozone and PM2.5 standards is difficult.  AMPO has spoken with several MPOs in mid-sized and large nonattainment areas.  Many were unable to provide a detailed estimate.  However, one MPO did determine that the additional burden associated with the new standards is approximately $40,000 per year.  Another MPO located in a large metropolitan area that will have several new counties in their 8-hour ozone nonattainment area estimated the annual burden of conformity for the 8-hour ozone standard alone to be approximately $177,000.  
Because the burden calculation is difficult to estimate, AMPO believes that more time should be allowed to collect this data and provide more specific numbers.  This issue is critical to MPOs, particularly given the new number of MPOs that will be faced with these standards.  We agree with our counterparts at AASHTO that more time is needed to truly understand the true burden of these standards for the planning community.  
Sincerely,
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Steven Gayle

AMPO Vice President and Policy Chairman
Executive Director

Binghamton Metropolitan Transportation Study
Binghamton, NY
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DeLania L. Hardy

Executive Director, AMPO

Association of Metropolitan Planning Organizations
1730 Rhode Island Ave., NW Suite 608

Washington, DC 20036
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